MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE

SANFORD AIRPORT AUTHORITY

HELD AT THE ORLANDO SANFORD AIRPORT

ONE RED CLEVELAND BOULEVARD, LEVEL II CONFERENCE ROOM

A. K. SHOEMAKER DOMESTIC TERMINAL

NOVEMBER 2, 1999

PRESENT:



Kenneth W. Wright, Chairman






William R. Miller, Vice Chairman






Lon K. Howell, Secretary/Treasurer






Colonel Charles H. Gibson






Sandra S. Glenn






Martin W. Herbenar






G. Geoffrey Longstaff






Brindley B. Pieters






Clyde H. Robertson, Jr.






Stephen H. Coover, Counsel

STAFF PRESENT:
Victor D. White, Executive Director


Jack Dow, Director of Operations & Maintenance


Raymond J. Wise, Director of Marketing & Properties


Stephanie Weidener, Assistant to Director of Marketing


Bryant Garrett, Director of Administration & Finance


Karl Geibel, Director of Engineering


Jay Shanley, ARFF


Jean H. LeMoine, Office Manager


Jackie Cockerham, Administrative Secretary


Ann D. Gifford, Executive Secretary

OTHERS PRESENT:

Mayor Larry A. Dale



Thom Greene, City of Lake Mary



A. Blandi, JettAire



Ed Bossert, HTA



Bob Bielek, PB



Keith Robinson, OSI



Larry Gouldthorpe, OSI



Loren Friedle, C.E. Avionics



Patrick Moore, SSA



Mike Loader, Royal Support



Will Wellons, Orlando Sentinel



Bob Stroup, AOPA



Wayne J. Overman, PBS&J



Bill McGrew, HNTB



William E. Lutrick, PBS&J



Kevin P. Callahan, PBS&J



Judy Stewart, Bowyer & Singleton



Rey Malave, Bowyer & Singleton



Arnold Gibbs, Universal Engineering



Gary Mooney, Turner Construction



Donald S. Corinna, Turner Construction



Ed McNeill, Turner Construction

Chairman Wright called the meeting to order at 8:34 a.m.

1.
INTRODUCTION  OF GUESTS
Chairman Wright introduced and welcomed Thom Greene, Airport Liaison City of Lake Mary, and Larry Gouldthorpe, President of OSI.

2.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON OCTOBER 5, 1999

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve the minutes of the meeting held on October 5, 1999.

Motion carried unanimously.
4.
CONSENT AGENDA

A.
Consider approval of Quality Automotive Lease Extension

B.
Consider approval of purchase for computer equipment

C.
Consider approval of Change Order #3 for FAR Part 107.14 Security 

Project


D.
Consider approval of JPA #405205 1 94 01 with FDOT for Runway 

18/36 Visual Aids/PAPI for Runway 18-36

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Gibson, for approval of the consent agenda Items A, B, C, and D.

Motion passed unanimously.

5.
DISCUSSION AGENDA

 G.
Consider approval of offer of judgment on Nicks and Elizabeth 

Youngblood Cases

Counsel reported to the board and requested approval to make an of the offer of judgment.

Discussion ensued as to procedure, appraisals, and location of property.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Howell, to approve the offer of judgment on the Nicks and Elizabeth Youngblood cases as recommended by special counsel, Ken Bishop.

Motion passed unanimously.

Board Member Glenn arrived at 8:40 a.m.


H.
Consider approval of settlement of Smith/Hodge condemnation case

Counsel reported to the board and recommended approval of settlement with Smith/Hodge for the sum of $72,500, (for fees and costs) payable in two installments.

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Howell, to approve settlement of the Smith/Hodge condemnation case as recommended.

Motion passed unanimously.


I.
Consider Consent to Leasehold Mortgage with SunJet 

Aviation, Inc.

Counsel reported Mr. McMillan’s attorney was again not present to make his request for the Authority to consent to a leasehold mortgage on the SunJet Fuel Farm.

The Executive Director and Counsel were directed to contact Mr. McMillan. 

3.
ELECTION OF OFFICERS
Chairman Wright advised the board had the responsibility to elect a chairman, vice chairman, and secretary/treasurer.  The first office to be elected would be chairman.

Chairman Wright passed the gavel to Counsel for the purpose of election of the office of chairman.

Counsel outlined the procedure advising that the first thing he would do would be to open the floor for nominations.  Anyone could nominate anyone on the board.  There does not need to be a second.  When no one else wants to nominate, the floor would be closed for nominations and the board would vote.  The person with the most votes would be the chairman.  In case of a tie, the two would re-vote.

Discussion regarding present slate of officers.

Board Member Howell advised that he did not wish to be nominated for office.

Nomination by Board Member Glenn for the current slate of officers, Kenneth W. Wright , Chairman, William R. Miller, Vice Chairman, and Lon K. Howell, Secretary/Treasurer to serve for another term.

Nomination seconded by Board Member Gibson.

No discussion or objection.

Question called.

Nominations unanimously approved.

The officers elected for 1999/2000 are:

Kenneth W. Wright, Chairman

William R. Miller, Vice Chairman

Lon K. Howell, Secretary/Treasurer

CONTINUATION OF DISCUSSION AGENDA

A.
Consideration of Selection Committee’s recommendation to award general 

engineering consultant contract

Director of Engineering, Karl Geibel, advised staff had been working to find a replacement Engineering General Consultant to replace the incumbent, HNTB.  After developing and following a very long and detailed process approved by both the FAA and the FDOT, the committee had determined the firm that best fit the needs of the airport.  Process and background information on the selection process had been enclosed in board packages. 

It was recommended that the board approve the committee’s ranking of the proposers, authorize entering into negotiations with the top-ranked firm, Post Buckley, Schuh & Jernigan (PBS&J), and if negotiations were successful, authorize entering into a five-year contract with PBS&J for engineering consulting services.

Discussion ensued.

Board Member Miller complimented and thanked the selection committee in setting an excellent program and following through.  There probably would not be any better way to go through this process.  There could always be questions as to including someone else.  He would stand on the record in print as to the process that the committee followed.

Motion by Board Member Miller, seconded by Board Member Glenn, approving the Selection Committee’s recommendation to select PBS&J as the top ranked proposer, authorize negotiations with PBS&J, and if negotiations are successful, authorize entering into a five year contract with PBS&J.

Discussion continued.

Board Member Howell advised it had been his intention to make a motion to re-bid based on statements made by the Director of Engineering to one of the engineering firms that proposed.  He advised in the public sector, that kind of thing should not happen.

Discussion by Chairman Wright advising he had been a part of the process and found nothing out of order.  Board Members Herbenar and Longstaff had been present during much of the process, and at no time did he hear discussion or inference that was out of order.  No remarks were made in his presence nor would they have been of any value.  If any board member had been present, they would have seen that this was about as sterile, fair, and open a process as could possibly be had to make a selection.

Discussion continued as to the intent of the RFQ and finding a full service consultant without precluding utilization of  other consultants when needed.

Discussion by Board Member Herbenar regarding the DRI process and the decision made to go directly to Bowyer-Singleton to perform that function as opposed to going with HNTB.

Counsel advised the Authority actually did a RFQ and went through the process.  The board felt the DRI was a specialty item.

Chairman Wright advised Counsel would provide what was necessary in the contract.  He further advised that the Authority always retains the right to award a specific project to someone else.  

The Director of Engineering advised one of the main reasons why Post Buckley was chosen by the committee was that it was thought that Post Buckley could give full service with some continuity and cost savings.  

Executive Director White advised there was a benefit in the coordination value.  Too many consultants doing different projects at the same time do not always speak the same language.  It is the standing national process to have a general consulting engineering firm.  

Discussion continued.

 Discussion by Mayor Dale regarding consultants who gave into outside pressures and the driver for the team was the Executive Director.  Once a consulting firm gives in, we do not get any work out of them.  He hoped there would be a provision in the new contract to not allow that to happen again.

Executive Director White advised a thirty day termination clause would be insisted upon, and a consultant was only as good as the direction they are given by a client.  If we don’t tell them what we want they are not going to give us the product.  He would make sure that the stagecoach was properly driven to make sure that the consultant got things done the way we want.  He assured the Mayor that from now on we would be driving.

Counsel advised there would be a thirty day out in the new contract as there had been previously.

Board Member Herbenar advised there had been questions as to PBS&J’s association with Orlando International Airport.

Wayne J. Overman, PBS&J, advised his firm was excited about being part of the team at Orlando Sanford Airport.  He advised his firm had done some work for Orlando International Airport, however, Orlando International Airport was not a major client of PBS&J.  Orlando International Airport has their stable of consulting firms they work with on a regular basis.  Orlando Sanford Airport is and will be PBS&J’s primary client.  PBS&J would do what was best for Orlando Sanford Airport at all times.  This is a long term partnership with mutual support.

Mayor Dale advised HNTB had said the same thing.  He wanted to get everything on record.   PBS&J would be held to that commitment.

Question called.

Motion restated by Chairman Wright:  Motion by Board Member Miller, seconded by Board Member Glenn, approving the Selection Committee’s recommendation to select PBS&J as the top ranked proposer, authorize negotiations with PBS&J, and if negotiations were successful, authorize entering into a five year contract with PBS&J.

Motion passed unanimously (6-2-1 abstained).

Board Members Howell and Robertson voted no.

Board Member Pieters abstained.

Discussion as to Board Member Pieters abstaining.

Counsel advised unless there was a legal conflict of interest Board Member Pieters would have to vote.

It was decided there was no conflict of interest and Board Member Pieters voted yes.

Motion passed.   (7-2).

Board Members Howell and Robertson voted no.

B.
Consider approval of ground lease Number 99-31 with C.E. Avionics 

for hangar and office facilities

Executive Director White advised C.E. Avionics had requested authorization to construct a 12,673 square foot hangar and 4,030 square feet of office facilities located in the area of the old Hangar 4 Site.  C. E. Avionics would pay to construct the hangar and office facility, Building 506.   The Authority had originally obtained a grant from FDOT for $350,000 to assist in constructing this hangar.  Mr. Friedle decided to construct the hangar with his own funds and has chosen BETNR, the low bidder, as the contractor.  Terms of the ground lease remain the same and are outlined below.

Land Rental:
36,558 square feet @ $0.15 per square foot per year or $5,484.00

Ramp Rental:
82,844 square feet @ $0.10 per square foot per year or $8,284.40

Total annual rental value for land and ramp is $13,768.40

Approval was recommended for the Executive Director to execute the land lease in its final form and to allow C. E. Avionics to grant a leasehold mortgage to the lender.

Counsel advised the board needed to hear from Mr. Friedle on a number of things:  1)  because the current facility is in the way of the current expansion of the domestic terminal, it would be important to understand from Mr. Friedle’s perspective that he is going to select the contractor that was the low bidder so the project could start now;  2) that Mr. Friedle will utilize the plans and specifications that the Authority has developed and not have to go through a lengthy design process about what is going to be constructed; and 3)  since Mr. Friedle is going out for his own private financing, the board needed to consent to a leasehold mortgage to the lender on the improvements.  The understanding that the lender will have is that the lender will step into Mr. Friedle’s shoes in the event of a default and the lender will be able to recoup their investment over the same period of time (25 years) as the lease.  Once the lease expires, the Authority owns the building.  If the lender does not have his money out it is too bad.  The lender has that understanding.  The board needs to approve the ground lease and approve a consent to leasehold mortgage to the lender.  The terms would be worked out through Counsel.  Mr. Friedle should make the board comfortable that the project was going to go forward right away.

Executive Director White advised the Authority had paid engineering design fees to date for the project to HNTB.  The Authority has a contract with HNTB for about $55,000 for those fees.   The Authority has not been billed to date for the full amount.  Mr. Friedle was also expected to reimburse the Authority for those fees.  

Discussion ensued regarding choice of contractor, BETNR, with whom C.E. Avionics was happy to have chosen as the company to construct their hangar, reason for bidding the project, and length of lease (25 years with 5 year increases based on market value).

Executive Director White advised it turned out that even if the project had not gone out for bid Mr. Friedle wanted to hire BETNR as the contractor.  That was his preference.

Mr. Friedle advised his firm had done business with BETNR for over fifteen years and he was happy to have them on the job.  He expressed his appreciation of Authority staff working with him on the project.  He agreed to reimburse the Authority for engineering costs, to use those plans, and to start the project right away.

Discussion regarding the $350,000 grant the Authority would not be utilizing on this project.

Executive Director White advised the grant was intended to be used for another hangar somewhere on the Airport.  

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Pieters, to approve ground lease Number 99-31 with C.E. Avionics for hangar and office facilities and to consent to the leasehold mortgage as recommended.

Motion passed unanimously.


C.
Consider approval of Supplemental JPA #405211 1 94 01 with FDOT for 

land acquisition for Runway 9L-27R

Executive Director White advised the FDOT had offered a Supplemental JPA #405211 1 94 01 for land acquisition for the future extension of the main east/west Runway 9L-27R.  The amount of the JPA is for an additional $486,225 of state funds.  Based upon a 75%/25% match, the Authority must come up with $162,075.  This provides a total of $648,300 available in this JPA.  A previous JPA accepted by the Authority for this project several months ago provided a total of $904,000 for land acquisition, based upon a 75/25 matching arrangement of $678,000 state share and $226,000 Authority share.  Based upon these two JPAs, there is now a total of $1,552,300 allocated for this project, with the state’s 75% portion being $1,164,225.  The Authority must come up with a total of $388,075 in matching funds in order to begin the project.  The chart below depicts a summary of the funding sources.  Although the Authority does not currently have these funds budgeted or available, the JPAs are good for five (5) years, which should provide time to develop a funding package.

	JPA
	STATE PORTION
	SAA PORTION
	TOTAL

	No. 1
	$678,000
	$226,000
	$904,000

	No. 2
	$486,225
	$162,075
	$648,300

	Totals
	$1,164,225
	$388,075
	$1,552,300


Acceptance of the grant and authorization for the Chairman to execute the documents was recommended.

Discussion by Board Member Glenn as to commitment of  funding by the Authority.

Executive Director White advised if no funding package was developed for this project within the five years, the grant could simply be returned to the FDOT.

Discussion regarding Fast Track.

Discussion continued regarding funding.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Robertson, to approve acceptance of the grant and authorize the Chairman to execute the documents as recommended.

Motion passed unanimously.


D.
Consider approval of JPA #405210 1 94 01 with FDOT for Terminal 

Apron Expansion Project

Executive Director White advised FDOT had offered a JPA #405210 1 94 01 for apron expansion in the amount of $617,500.  The grant has a 50/50 matching requirement, so the Authority must come up with $617,500 in order to use the state funds.  That would provide a total of $1,235,000 for the project.  The project is part of the overall Terminal Expansion Program, which already contains a significant apron expansion component, currently estimated to be more than $3 million.

The Authority does not currently have matching share funds budgeted or available for this JPA, but the grant is good for five (5) years, which should provide time to develop a funding package.  In the event that the bids for the Terminal Expansion Program come in significantly under the program manager’s current estimate, we might be able to use some of the anticipated TBI funds as a partial match.  Another possible alternative is the use of FAA grant funds for the ramp and apron construction, which would then convert this JPA into a 90% FAA, 5% state, and 5% SAA match.  The Authority has formally applied to the FAA in hopes of receiving some federal grants for the project, which would provide a more efficient means of stretching our funds.

Acceptance of the grant, and authorization for the Chairman to execute the documents was recommended. 

Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to accept the grant and authorize the Chairman to execute the documents as recommended.

Motion passed unanimously.


E.
Consider approval of Design Review Committee By-laws

Director of Engineering, Karl Geibel, advised the Design Review Committee (DRC) had updated its by-laws to make it work better and provide better coordination with the City of Sanford and Seminole County.  A synopsis of the changes included:

· Adding a second voting Board member, who will act as the DRC Vice-Chair

· Making the Authority's General Engineering Consultant an advisor to the DRC, not a voting member

· Making the Executive Director a non-voting member of the DRC, which allows him to rule on the first level of appeals (having not voted on the issue in the DRC meeting)

· Adding the Fire Marshal and Director of Engineering (new position) to the voting membership

· Correcting titles (Ops & Maintenance; Marketing & Properties)

· Laying out procedures with more clarity

A copy of the proposed amended By-laws had been distributed in agenda packets.  Approval of the DRC By-laws as amended was recommended.

Discussion ensued as to procedures becoming too complicated.

Mayor Dale advised when two board members served on a committee special attention was needed to meet the requirements of the Sunshine Law.

Discussion by Chairman Wright regarding building encumbrances into the by-laws.

Counsel proposed not having a second board member on the committee; the Director of Engineering should serve as the Vice Chair; the Chairman would appoint the Chair to the DRC from the Airport Authority Board of Directors;  add one new member for a total of nine votes; appoint that new member as a tenant representative.  At some point we will have to start a tenant committee on this Airport but the time is not yet right.  The board representative and tenant appointments should be annual appointments.  Those two appointments should be made right after the election of Airport Authority board officers.  Appointments to the DRC were made by the Chairman and appointees served at the discretion of the Chairman.

Discussion continued.

Chairman Wright left the meeting at 9:50 a.m.

Discussion regarding DRC appeals.

Board Member Pieters advised if there is an appeal process it should be brought to the Executive Director on the first level.  The Executive Director would bring appeals to the board with a recommendation for approval or denial.

Chairman Wright returned to the meeting at 9:55 a.m.

Counsel advised for purposes of clarification his notes indicated that if an appeal was taken to the Executive Director, he would either remand it to DRC for further consideration and advocate for the tenant or bring it straight to the board with a recommendation.

Counsel advised he thought the board could approve the DRC By-laws with suggested changes.
It was the consensus of the board that the by-laws be modified with Counsel’s corrections.

Motion by Board Member Glenn, seconded by Board Member Howell, to approve DRC By-laws subject to Counsel’s revisions.

Motion passed unanimously.


F.
Consider approval of contract for relocation of Jetways passenger 

loading bridges to Airline Support, Inc.

Executive Director White advised as part of the Terminal Expansion Project, the Authority had purchased four (4) Jetway Passenger Boarding Bridges (PBBs) that were about three years old from the City of Colorado Springs.  The Authority is responsible for relocating the bridges to the Airport, and solicited bids from qualified firms to perform that service.  Two bids were received and opened on October 18, 1999, and the apparent low bidder was Airline Support, Inc., of Orlando.  We are familiar with the firm because they have maintained the existing bridges at the International Terminal.  A bid tabulation was distributed in agenda packets indicating detailed pricing for each component of the work.   Total price is $144,770, plus any unforeseen costs that may arise during the relocation and installation.  The price matches the estimate of the Authority’s program manager, and funds for the work are included in the overall project budget.  The bridges will be sealed and stored at the Airport until such time next year that the building is ready for their installation.

Award of the contract to Airline Support, Inc. was recommended.

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Miller, seconded by Board Member Howell, to approve award of the bid to Airline Support, Inc., as recommended.

Motion passed unanimously  (8-1).

Board Member Robertson voted no.


J.
Presentation on Y2K preparations

Director of Operations and Maintenance, Jack Dow, advised the Airport had conducted a self examination with respect to the Y2K problem.  Administrative reporting to the FAA, Air Transport Association and International Air Transport Association had been completed.  No critical systems were found to be non-compliant.  Contingency planning and testing for passenger service, terminal usage, passenger screening, ground transportation and other important aspects of normal operations had been conducted.  FAA required testing of certain emergency systems such as aircraft rescue and fire fighting were being planned for January 1, 2000.

Chairman Wright departed at 10:00 a.m.

Vice Chairman Miller presided over the remainder of the meeting.


K.
Update on Terminal Expansion Project

The Director of Engineering reported.

6.
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT
Executive Director White reported on the following:


Steel Contract-Alternate Method


TBI negotiations


Possibility of a special meeting on November 30, 1999


Fast Track Initiative Submittal to FDOT


COMAIR Aviation Academy


PanAm Inaugural Flight


OSI signing by Air 2000 and Airtours


Taxiway Sierra USACOE 404 Permit


Taxiway B, C and K


Cave in on international terminal ramp


Annual Ground Transportation Meeting


Greater Seminole County Chamber of Commerce Industry Recognition Luncheon

7.
COUNSEL’S REPORT
Counsel reported on the following:


Extended Life Foliage Chapter 11


JettAire Lawsuit against Sanford Airport Authority and SunJet Aviation


Instrument Landing System (ILS)

Executive Director White introduced Bryant Garrett, Director of Finance and Administration.

8.
LIAISON REPORTS

Mayor Dale reported on Metroplan and requested a new layout showing the correct location of the road around the Airport to Route 46.

Vice Chairman Miller advised the Authority’s next regular meeting would be December 7, 1999.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:35 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Victor D. White, A.A.E.

Executive Director
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